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1 INT. SCONE CHURCH

PASTOR
It's time for a see ya later alligator 
psalm.

ELIJAH
In the light of the god or gods or 
goddesses, I am nothing more than a 
cheap little peasantess, make me 
stronger if possible please, and I 
shall pray for you in every sease-on. 
Amen.

PASTOR
Thank you for a wonderous prayer. I 
just wanted to address some concerns 
about some weird events going on.

SUSANNE
You mean the spooky things that have 
been happening around the church?

PASTOR
I don't think anything that's been 
happening can be called spooky.

MATILDA
Well Samantha and I saw a shadowy 
figure outside the church who was 
prowling...

PASTOR
Well let's not rush to judgement, 
remember our mission statement: no 
judgement.

SAMANTHA
But Pastor, this shadowy figure was 
creepy. They almost like crab-walked 
over to us. I was so scared that I was 
going to die right then and there 
without having been with a man.

MATILDA
Aren't you already a slut? You always 
brag that you're a slut.

SAMANTHA
Oh you're right, sorry guys, I was 
scared I was never going to reach my
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goal of a thousand lovers...

PASTOR
I'm more concerned with who is moving 
the furniture around. Every day this 
last week the furniture has been a 
mess. And I don't believe it's 
spirits. I think it's one of you.

CAROL ANN
Pastor I--

PASTOR
Carol Ann, please I'm trying to give a 
sermon.

BARBARA
Nobody here is moving the furniture 
Pastor. It must be some kind of ghost 
or spirit.

AGNES
Barbara please, you're embarrassing 
me.

PASTOR
Okay how about I make a deal. Whoever 
is moving the furniture...come forward 
now and there won't be any 
consequences.

fx; crickets

DENISE
There have been a lot of weird things 
happening…like my phone is missing! 
It’s just gone!

AGNES
That's not spooky Denise...you're just 
clumsy. And who cares if your phone is 
gone, nobody is calling you.

MARCY
I'm sorry, don't we have a security 
guard that we PAY for, who is supposed 
to protect us and investigate these 
kinds of things?

ELIJAH
Troy is on vacation this week for the
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Water Sports convention. It sounds 
fun, I love me some water polo.

CHET
Yeah, polo is NOT the right kind of 
water sports our kinky security guard 
likes.

GARFIELD
Mmm, back in my day I really worked my 
hose.

GLADYS
Really? Wish you would bring those 
skills to the bedroom...

GARFIELD
You don't deserve my full hosepower 
you hussy!

PASTOR
Well Elijah and I will investigate 
these spooky events but I'm quite sure 
that these are all just coincidences.

MARCY
(sarcastically)

Yes, our smart, brilliant pastor and 
our brave and stunning liturgical 
minister will get to the bottom of 
this.

ELIJAH
We will get to the                 !                   bottom of thisss 

JONATHAN
Well I always get to the bottom of 
things myself.

2 THEME SONG

3 INT. SCONE RECTORY

fx; phone rings

LIV
Society of the Children of the (deep 
breath) Natural Earth, also known as 
SCONE, we do not sell SCONES nor are 
we a bakery replacement for COOKIES. 
This is Liv, how may I direct your
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call

fx; mumbles

LIV
Ah, the Illuminating Company. Yes, yes 
we do enjoy our lights. Oh. We won't 
get to keep our lights on unless we 
pay our electric bill. Well that's 
shocking information. Ha...yes, sorry 
you're right that wasn't funny

fx; mumbles

LIV
Well we don't have too much hard cash 
around here...but we do have a gift 
card, do you accept that?

fx; mumbles 'a gift card??'

LIV
Well, it's a Gift Card for the Olive 
Garden. Mmmhmm, unlimited breadsticks 
and frozen entrees they heat up in the 
microwave Olive Garden. Our Liturgical 
Minister Elijah found it while he was 
mall walking the other day.

fx; wellllll mumble

LIV
Well the gift card says it's for 
fifty...but I'm not sure if it's been 
used or not.

fx; angry mumbles

LIV
So no gift card then. Okay, well I'll 
pass along the information to the 
pastor.

fx; phone is put down.

LIV
Shame that the three thousand we made 
at the Drag show had to be used to pay 
the STAGE.
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JONATHAN
Well excuse me, I didn't want to put 
such beautiful gay queens on a 
cardboard stage.

LIV
Yes, because we needed the production 
quality of a Live Nation concert.

JONATHAN
Oh my gosh did you just insult my drag 
show Liv??

fx; door opens/jingle.

LIV
Pagan Ginger, Alice, Chet...what are 
you doing here?

CHET
Pastor and Elijah wanted to talk to 
the three of us.

JONATHAN
Uh oh, you guys are getting in trouble 
with the principals. Ugh, reminds me 
of my first punishment by a school 
official. It was two months ago--.

PAGAN GINGER
Well anyway, we're going to head back 
to the collaboration space...

fx; footsteps.

JONATHAN
Wow, so damn rude.

LIV
Well I guess I'll listen to your story--

JONATHAN
Yeah I don't tell stories out of pity 
Liv.

fx; door open/jingle.

MARCY
Why good morning Jonathan and Olivia.
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LIV
Just Liv is fine.

MARCY
I'm here to see the Pastor and Elijah.

LIV
Well it seems like a lot of people are 
here to see those two today.

MARCY
I'm sure it's about the upcoming 
fundraisers for the church. They 
clearly need vocal talent.

LIV
Well then they better find some.

fx; Marcy gasps. footsteps of Marcy out.

JONATHAN
So what's with this secret meeting?

LIV
I don't know, maybe there's an 
emergency prayer circle going on?

JONATHAN
With Marcy? And Chet? And Alice? Yeah 
I wouldn't spend three minutes with 
those three let alone      with them.                      pray           

fx; swipe

ELIJAH
Pagan Ginger, Alice, Chet, Marcy, the 
Pastor and I invited you here to talk 
about all the spooky things that have 
been happening around the church.

ALICE
Why?

PASTOR
Well how do we put this...

ELIJAH
Mmm, we should say it delicately.

PASTOR
Well I want them to know we support
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them.

ELIJAH
Very true. Well everyone you know I 
hate confronting people with words.

CHET
We think it's just an excuse so that 
you can sing...

ELIJAH
But I can sing confrontation. Mmmhm. 
                                       You guys are major suspects in all the 
                                   spooky things happening around the 
       church.

fx; Chet, Marcy, Alice and Pagan Ginger all start arguing.

PASTOR
I need everyone to settle down.

ALICE
Pastor, you and Elijah just accused us 
of being responsible for all the wacky 
shit.

ELIJAH
Well Alice, you are in charge of the 
coven. You have to admit...that makes 
you a little suspect behind these 
witching crimes.

ALICE
It couldn't have been me or the coven, 
we went on a four day excursion to the 
wildlands.

PASTOR
Oh yes...you guys borrowed the shuttle 
right?

ALICE
Yes, we borrowed the 1972 Volkswagon 
van and almost died on the way there 
and back. But the wildlands were 
gorgeous, a great place to do magic.

ELIJAH
Well Chet is our troublesome teen...he 
actually made the cover of the 
Troublesome Teen Tribune.
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CHET
Elijah, the Troublesome Teen Tribune 
is a tri-annual newsletter made by you 
bro.

ELIJAH
Well that still says a lot about who 
you are if I put your face on the 
cover.

CHET
Listen, do I mess with things around 
SCONE?

ALL
Yes.

CHET
And have I done it occasionally?

ALL
Yes.

CHET
Exactly, but I've always owned up to 
my own tomfoolery.

PASTOR
Name ten times you've been honest 
about your pranks Chet.

CHET
The Easter Egg hunt fiasco, the egg 
salad nightmare, the baking bread oven 
prank, the fake candle prank, the time 
I covered the church in ice and 
everyone slipped, the time I muted 
Marcy's microphone at the Fall 
Musical,("pastor- well we all 
appreciated that") when I stole the 
shuttle for a joyride, when I had 
Carol Ann drive to the capital for gum 
and when I tricked Pastor Jamie and 
Elijah that SCONE was going to be made 
into a documentary for NBC's Dateline--

PASTOR
We did so many renovations around here 
thinking they were sending a filming 
crew.
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ELIJAH
And I think that's how our old 
secretary Sharon stole so much 
money...she told me it cost four grand 
for new patio furniture.

PASTOR
Okay Chet, we'll go with the 'honest' 
policy with you. Pagan Ginger? your 
rebuttal.

PAGAN GINGER
I'm very well behaved...I read to the 
old people and spend time at the 
pound...

ELIJAH
Putting down animals at the pound? 
Well that sounds cruel. Just like 
stealing Denise's phone.

PAGAN GINGER
Elijah are you trying to be a bad cop?

ELIJAH
Asking questions eh? Getting defensive 
eh?

PASTOR
Okay, so maybe Pagan Ginger was too 
nice to do these spooky things. But 
Marcy...

MARCY
What? I'm sorry I was writing lyrics 
to a new Marcy Playground song in my 
head. How do we feel about a song 
called, 'Sex and Chips'?

fx; everyone's disinterested.

MARCY
Okay, moving on. I won't let the 
opinion of the general public effect 
my artistic vision.

CHET
The day your artistic vision effects 
the general public will be the day i 
quit smoking weed.
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MARCY
So you've already quit?

CHET
No, and with your track record I'll 
never have to worry about it.

ELIJAH
Let's be real Marcy, you're always 
dragging your feet around here.

MARCY
I drag my feet because a crazed fan 
kicked me in the shin claiming our 
music was too progressive on our 2004 
tour! My tibia hasn't been the same 
since.

CHET
A crazed fan kicked you in the shin? 
Only one time?

ELIJAH
No, Marcy, I meant like you're always 
creating problems for people around 
here. There's not enough music, 
something isn't 'right', or 'Elijah 
that centerpiece really doesn't fit 
the tropical theme of the SCONE wine 
tasting'.

MARCY
Well excuse me for wondering why the 
centerpieces at the tropical wine 
tasting were evergreens!

ELIJAH
Because old secretary Sharon said she 
could get us a good deal on pine 
decor: twenty pine branches for a 
hundred bucks.

fx; awkward silence.

ELIJAH
Ah, so she lied and stole that money 
too didn't she?
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4 INT; SCONE RECTORY

JONATHAN
Liv, can you spell check this sticker 
for me.

LIV
Sure, what's the sticker for?

JONATHAN
It's for the LGBTQIA club.

LIV
The sticker says 'Go Gay Rights'.

JONATHAN
Exactly, do you not relate to that 
message?

LIV
No, I just don't know why you needed 
it to be spell checked.

JONATHAN
Okay honestly I just wanted you to 
complement my work.

LIV
You used Word Art in Microsoft Word. 
That probably took you three minutes 
to make.

JONATHAN
Don't tell anyone, I plan on telling 
Pastor it took me all morning.

fx; footsteps

PASTOR
Liv, I just tripped over a bookcase 
that was in the hallway, I didn't even 
see it!

LIV
You didn't see a bookcase?

PASTOR
Who is moving this furniture?

LIV
Didn't you interrogate all those
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'suspects'? Did we come up with a 
guilty party?

PASTOR
No, we did not.

fx; footsteps coming in

ELIJAH
You guys, someone has placed a large 
davenport in the meeting room.

JONATHAN
Ugh, it's been a minute since I've had 
a large davenport in my port.

PASTOR
Well do we really think there's a 
ghost of some sorts around here?

CAROL ANN
I don't think we have a ghost...back 
when I was doing missionary work in 
Japan, I actually interacted with an 
succubus--

PASTOR
Carol Ann I really don't want to hear 
about how you slept with a ghost.

CAROL ANN
No we didn't have marriage relations, 
the succubus just liked touching my 
neck.

ELIJAH
Do I really need to be hearing ghost 
smut??

LIV
Well do we want to get the church 
cleansed?

PASTOR
Who in the world do we know who does 
cleansings?

fx; door knock

ELIJAH
Well who in the Torah or Bible's green
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earth is that?

fx; door jingle

MYSTIC MAMA
Why hello, I'm here-a with the latest 
batch of my wine. And some of me 
candles.

PASTOR
Oh blessed, is this actually wine or 
is it moonshine?

MYSTIC MAMA
Oh, I'm so embarrassed my child. How 
could I switch the red wine with the 
red moonshine?

LIV
It seems like an easy mistake.

MYSTIC MAMA
True but Mystic Mama is not one to 
make-a mistakes. I usually fix them.

PASTOR
GASP I just remembered, Mystic Mama 
don't you do cleansings? Like to heal 
spaces invested with bad juju?

MYSTIC MAMA
Oh Mystic Mama does it all: light some 
incense and bring some blessings, take 
the demons and banish them to the 
depths of hell. One time I took a 
child of the lord and strapped them to 
a cross...

JONATHAN
JESUS!

MYSTIC MAMA
Yes, just like a Jesus, except I 
commanded the most evil spirit. The 
boy was clinging to the cross like an 
alcoholic in a dry jail cell.

PASTOR
Oh wow, you did that?
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MYSTIC MAMA
Well back in the nineties Mystic Mama 
was notoriously taking the cases that 
the priests and spiritual leaders of 
the state couldn't handle.

PASTOR
Well can you cleanse our church?

MYSTIC MAMA
Absolutely, we can do it tonight.

ELIJAH
Tonight? Why can't we do it right now?

MYSTIC MAMA
My child, we cannot banish spirits in 
the day when they sleep! We must 
cleanse at midnight.

JONATHAN
Oooh I love getting up to dirty things 
at midnight.

CAROL ANN
Do we need a cleansing? I think I know 
what's going on--

PASTOR
Yeah Carol Ann, I'm sure you have a 
grip on this situation like that 
succubus had on your neck.

LIV
Midnight? Oh I'm not going to be 
there. That's past five o'clock which 
is when my workday ends.

MYSTIC MAMA
No Olivia, we must have all of you 
there tonight. We'll need every last 
one of us to clean up the foul 
spirits.

PASTOR
Liv, I'll compensate you with a 
vacation day if you come tonight.

LIV
Well let's cleanse that church 
everyone!
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5 INT. SCONE CHURCH

fx; night sounds

PASTOR
Okay it looks like we are just waiting 
for Mystic Mama at this point.

LIV
Why is Garfield here?

PASTOR
With our security guard Troy away 
playing sports in the water--

JONATHAN
Nope, that's not what he's doing--

PASTOR
Garfield will be our security guard.

LIV
What is he going to secure? The table 
of snacks we brought?

GARFIELD
Back in my day, I guarded the Tiffany 
Diamond.

PASTOR
Well that's quite impressive!

GARFIELD
Yeah, Tiffany was a terrible high 
school girlfriend I had, but damn did 
she trust me with her fake diamonds.

ELIJAH
And that's not as impressive.

fx; footsteps

PASTOR
Oh Marcy, why are you here?

ELIJAH
You can practice your new song 'Sex 
and Chips' tomorrow morning after we 
cleanse the church.
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MARCY
I didn't come to sing, although I 
could if there is some demand for it. 
Or perhaps, maybe singing is included 
in Mystic Mama's voodoo cult magic? I 
can't speak Latin but I am told my 
latin impressions are very close.

LIV
I'd rather hear you speak in the art 
of silence.

ELIJAH
Marcy how did you even know about the 
cleansing? I thought we got rid of all 
the bugs in my office...

MARCY
I came because Mystic Mama invited me. 
She personally called me to say that 
without me, we wouldn't be able to 
clean the church.

JONATHAN
Mystic Mama is right, we need you to 
bring some cleaning supplies and get 
to work, I think Carol Ann bombed one 
of the toilets--

CAROL ANN
It's not me, it's my juice diet-

MARCY
I'm not here to clean the toilets, I'm 
here to purge the spirits.

ELIJAH
Did Mystic Mama call anyone else?

fx; swipe

MYSTIC MAMA
Gladys, can you come to the cleansing 
tonight? I need all the scones on the 
tray for this one.

GLADYS
Sorry toots, it's the double night 
special at the bingo hall.
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MYSTIC MAMA
But without you the church might fall 
into disarray!

GLADYS
How dare you, I bring the disarray to 
that church!

fx; swipe

MYSTIC MAMA
Chet, I need you and the the teens 
tonight at the church.

CHET
The only reason I'd come to the church 
after dark would be to teepee the 
place.

MYSTIC MAMA
But all these ghosts...

CHET
Mystic Mama I love your 
multiculturalism, but I'm dealing with 
my own poltergeist right now.

MYSTIC MAMA
Mamma mia! Who is a-haunting you?

CHET
Well, no poltergeist is the name of 
this brand of weed.

fx; swipe

MYSTIC MAMA
Peter and Marjorie, I need your help 
to banish bad spirits tonight.

MARJORIE
Oh no, Peter sweetie what were we 
going to do tonight? Mystic Mama needs 
help ridding the church of nasty 
ghosty critters.

PETER
Well Marjorie, we were going to shop 
at the new pastel store, then stop for 
vegan veggie smoothies and go check 
out the new art installment at the
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underwater basketweaving museum.

MARJORIE
Oh that sounds like a magical and gay 
time!

PETER
Who said gay?

MARJORIE
I just meant gay as in fun sweetheart.

PETER
Ah yes, that makes sense because I, a 
man, is married to you, a woman.

MARJORIE
I know Peter and we have so much in 
common, like our love of Jennifer 
Anistons iconic 'the Rachel' 
hairstyle, european antiqueing, and 
male interpretive dance.

PETER
The Rachel works on everyone, without 
question.

MYSTIC MAMA
You know what, Mystic Mama thinks your 
energy is best suited for your evening 
plans. Mystic Mama can handle it 
without you two.

fx: phone clicks off

MYSTIC MAMA
(to herself/mumbles)

That a-man is gayer then Elton John on 
the San Francisco leg of his world 
tour, oh child.

fx; swipe

PASTOR
Ah, there's Mystic Mama with her 
vespa.

fx; vespa sound

MYSTIC MAMA
Hello everyone, are we ready to banish
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some ghosts?

MARCY
I'm more ready then when John Wozniak 
and I wrote the second album, 
"Shapeshifting".

LIV
Um, who is John Wozniak?

MARCY
Hello, John Wozniak from Marcy 
Playground. I can't believe you don't 
recognize a founding member.

JONATHAN
Well we didn't recognize you as a 
member. In fact we still don't...

MYSTIC MAMA
Okay, let's all sit in a circle right 
here where the energy is strongest.

PASTOR
Right here at the choir pit?

MARCY
Truly this    the pit...the pit of            is                      
musical agony where we keep the bunch 
of untalented, tone deaf rejects 
called the 'choir'.

ELIJAH
Marcy you do realize I'm sitting right 
next to you and I run the choir full 
of 'tone deaf rejects'.

MARCY
Yes I'm aware. And I'm also worried 
since we're sitting next to one 
another I'll have to grasp your sweaty 
hand...

MYSTIC MAMA
Is everyone holding one of Mystic 
Mama's candles? Ten dollars a piece 
online at me shop.

PASTOR
Should we dim the lights?
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MYSTIC MAMA
No, leave the lights on in the church. 
We are going to become a Sicilian 
lighthouse for de ghosts.

JONATHAN
Damn she's got moxie.

MYSTIC MAMA
Let us begin. Oh spirits of the 
church, the rectory and any nearby 
space. We are here to intercede and 
ask you what is wrong. Your energy is 
distorting this venue!

fx; crickets

MYSTIC MAMA
We ask that you speak with us so we 
may help you reach the other side and 
cleanse this dirty space.

fx; crickets

PASTOR
This space really is dirty, Carol Ann 
I thought I asked you to powerwash the 
church floor?

CAROL ANN
I was going to! But first I had to 
finish up the--

MYSTIC MAMA
Mystic Mama cannot summon the spirits 
when there is chattering from sheep.

CAROL ANN
Oh I'm so sorry Mystic Mama. This 
reminds me of the time that Truman 
Capote and I investigated a haunted 
brothel--

ELIJAH
Carol Ann, Mystic Mama just asked for 
silence.

MYSTIC MAMA
Spirits, please speak!

fx; silence, low wind sound.
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MYSTIC MAMA
Mmm, I think I must use my secret 
weapon spiritual strategy..

6 INT. SCONE RECTORY HALL

GARFIELD
damn this flashlight. finicky thing 
keeps going out on me. two tools a man 
needs while on guard duty: a light 
source and a taser. i want to see 
these ghosts get at me now that ive 
got this baby to protect me.

fx. tazer zaps

GARFIELD
I stole this tazer off a street urchin 
who tried to pick pocket me. i got the 
better of him and gave it right back--
wait who am I talking to?

fx. low whistle wind.

GARFIELD
Well no one I guess. Ridiculous church 
haunting. ghosts and spooks, my ass! 
It's more likely my toe will grow back 
than for ghosts to be hanging around 
here. Lucifer is one sick devil but 
even he wouldn't make some evil spirit 
spend eternity here.

fx. phone rings.

GARFIELD
(yelps and breathing heavy)

Holy hell on earth and sea, hello? Who 
in the sam hell is this? You damn near 
gave me heart attack.

GLADYS
Its your favorite, and better be only, 
lover Gladys.

GARFIELD
Jesus woman, when you speak of the 
devil she appears. Were your ears 
burning?



                                                         22. 

Created using Celtx                                          

GLADYS
I was just thinking of you Garfield as 
I lay here in this edible vanilla 
essential oil bubble bath which I 
lifted from Dollar General. I was 
wondering what you're doing.

GARFIELD
Woman I'm on duty! I will not be party 
to your phone sex calls while I'm at 
work.

GLADYS
So you're telling me that you'd rather 
wander in the dark and look for ghosts 
instead of talking to me and having a 
hard on while finding ghosts?

GARFIELD
(mumbles)

I suppose it's better to have the 
company.

GLADYS
What was that? I couldn't hear you 
over your pride.

GARFIELD
I will not say it again, woman. Don't 
make me hang up on you and call 
Denise.

GLADYS
That useless trollop!? Don't make me 
laugh. Actually wait, I think I will 
laugh. ha. ha. ha.

fx; lights crackle and pop, electricity goes out.

GARFIELD
shut up woman all the lights just went 
out, i think out powers out, wait, I 
see something.

fx. swipe

7 INT. CHURCH HALL

fx; lights crackle and pop, electricity goes out.
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PASTOR
what happened to the power?

MYSTIC MAMA
mystic mama is ridding the spirits 
from the grounds but they are fighting 
to hold on. power a-going out is a 
good sign.

MARCY
But now it's just us and these spooky 
candles.

MYSTIC MAMA
Relax, I'm about to pour my energy 
into the spirit's large pockets of 
force.

JONATHAN
Sounds like me last weekend--

ELIJAH
I'm so scared.

fx. swipe.

8 INT. RECTORY HALL BACK TO GARFIELD

GLADYS
(still laughing ignoring him)

ha. ha. ha. garfield and denise haha

GARFIELD
gladys i said shut up i can see 
something in the distance. damn this 
infernal flashlight, i cant see 
anything. the light keeps going out.

fx. hitting flashlight sounds.

GLADYS
what are you talking about you senile 
old man?

GARFIELD
theres something in the church hall. i 
cant quite make it out. it looks like 
a person. its a solid mass of dark man-
looking something.
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GLADYS
oh if only, i love me some dark 
chocolate man.

GARFIELD
gladys i think...AHHHAAAAAAAA!

fx. tazer zaps. falling in a heap noises. phone cuts dead. 
dial tone.

GLADYS
damnit garfield. I'm the only one who 
can kill you! for fucks sake. i have 
to go down there now. let me just grab 
my black cloak so i can sneak up on 
the bastard who attacked my man. Wait, 
who am i talking to?

fx; bath tub, bath tub drain, putting clothes, footsteps, 
door slam, car chirps, car starting and peeling out.

9 INT. SCONE CHURCH

MYSTIC MAMA
...and with that twenty minute massive 
prayer since the power went out, I 
demand that the spirits leave this 
building!

fx; crickets

PASTOR
Elijah, can you go get a flashlight 
from the rectory?

ELIJAH
Why do I have to get it? Can't Marcy 
get it?

MARCY
Why me?

LIV
Because you're more expendable Marcy.

MARCY
Listen, when I helped produce Justin 
Timberlake's last album, Justin said I 
was 'unmatched'.



                                                         25. 

Created using Celtx                                          

JONATHAN
I think Justin meant to say         .                            unhinged 

LIV
Listen, Elijah I'll walk over with you 
to the rectory to get the flashlight.

fx; footsteps

MYSTIC MAMA
Shhh, I'm still negotiating with the 
spirits.

PASTOR
Oh my gosh, are these terrorists?

MYSTIC MAMA
No, Pastor. These ghosts are just 
upset...I'll fix them up.

fx; walking, door opens

LIV
Ah, some fresh air. Huh. It looks like 
only the power went out in the church 
and rectory.

ELIJAH
Liv what is that??

LIV
Oh my gosh it's a shadowy figure 
making its way to the church!

ELIJAH
Oh my gosh, shoot it!

LIV
I don't have a gun!

ELIJAH
Tackle it Liv!

LIV
I'm not tackling a dementor.

ELIJAH
Pastor, Mystic Mama, a demon is 
walking in to the church!

fx; screams, footsteps
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MYSTIC MAMA
Mystic Mama is a-coming to rescue you 
from the mystic spirits that escaped 
her clutches in the cleansing!

LIV
Hurry, they're climbing the stairs!

MYSTIC MAMA
Mystic Mama banishes you spirit, take 
your ugly shawls and leave this 
material world!

GLADYS
What the hell Mystic Mama, it's just 
me, Gladys.

fx; record scratch

PASTOR/MYSTIC 
MAMA/LIV/ELIJAH/JONATHAN/CAROL ANN

GLADYS?

LIV
Gladys Why are you wearing a black 
cloak?

ELIJAH
(singing)

And why are you not wearing any 
clothes under the cloak?

MARCY
Well Gladys is practically a ghost at 
her age. And I don't know any spirit 
more evil than her.

GLADYS
I'd say something snarky like how your 
face looks like a pale beige leather 
couch or how you have more cameltoe 
than the goddamn Sahara Desert, or 
that Justin Timberlake regrets ever 
working with your saggy ass. But we 
have more important things to worry 
about.

PASTOR
What do you mean?
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GLADYS
My lover--I mean good friend--I mean, 
acquaintence, alright, fuck it. 
Garfield and I have been doing the 
dirty deed, don't act all surprised 
now.

fx; crickets

PASTOR
Gladys, we know about you and 
Garfield. We figured it out a few 
weeks ago when we found the church 
bathroom's handicap railings were 
broken.

GLADYS
Well I HAD TO HOLD ON!

JONATHAN
Gladys you funny bitch, you're more--

ELIJAH
Wait, Gladys what's going on?

GLADYS
Finally Elijah, getting to the point 
like a BIC pen--

CAROL ANN
Oh I love BIC pens for women. They're 
pink and fit my soft hands so well.

LIV
GLADYS WHAT IS GOING ON

GLADYS
Garfield got attacked by ghosts in the 
church hall!

PASTOR
What? We better hurry!

fx; footsteps

LIV
Mystic Mama, what do we do when ghosts 
attack humans?

MYSTIC MAMA
This is not good Liv, when spirits
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cross the spiritual world they come 
with good reason.

JONATHAN
Maybe it's the ghost of one of the sex 
workers that Garfield slept with?

PASTOR
Liv, grab some of these candles so we 
can see.

LIV
Marcy, get the candles

MARCY
Carol Ann, bring the candles.

CAROL ANN
How many should I hold? Two? Five?

fx; door opens

fx; GASPS from all

PASTOR
What in the world??

LIV
Why is Garfield laying in the middle 
of a bunch of...mannequins??

fx; string music

CAROL ANN
Where did all these mannequins come 
from?

JONATHAN
Well the mannequins are kinda cute, 
not as hot as me, but hotter than the 
rest of you.

MARCY
Garfield, you look as rough as the 
time I did backup vocals for Adam 
Levine.

LIV
Who was rough, Adam Levine or you 
Marcy?
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JONATHAN
Probably both.

GLADYS
Garfield are you okay?

GARFIELD
Uh...ugh...I'll be alright...hussy.

PASTOR
Well what happened?

GARFIELD
My flashlight went dark and I thought 
these were people...I tazed the 
mannequins but ended up tazing myself.

GLADYS
Of course you would you big galoof. 
But so brave...ugh, a brave man turns 
me on.

LIV
Calm your loins Gladys.

GLADYS
Shut up Liv, these loins are a fire so 
bright that you can't douse them.

GARFIELD
You told me you took care of your 
firey loins.

JONATHAN
Gosh, Gladys is truly inspirational.

fx; 'some say things around here get inspirational' (echoed)

PASTOR
Well, I still don't get where the 
mannequins came from...

fx; footsteps

FRAN
It is me. I am Fran...what are you 
doing here?

CAROL ANN
Fran, what are you doing in the church 
hall? Don't you reside over in the
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rectory basement?

FRAN
Well yes, but I've been expanding into 
the church hall. These mannequins 
belong to me. I make clothes and put 
them on the mannequins. And if I like 
the clothes I say, 'yes, I shall give 
that to someone'. And if I don't like 
it, I give it to the rats for their 
nests.

PASTOR
Wait, Fran have you been moving 
furniture in the dead of night in a 
way that might be described as a 
'shadowy figure'?

FRAN
When I move the furniture I wear my 
sleek raccoon skin coat. It keep me 
warm in the cold basement.

LIV
Case closed.

ELIJAH
But Fran, if you're moving the 
furniture, who keeps moving it back? 
One day the davenport is in meeting 
room and then it's in the kitchen...

FRAN
Someone keeps moving my furniture.

BENNI
And that would be me, Benni.

LIV
Church hall hermit Benni? You keep 
moving Fran's stuff.

FRAN
Who is this burly homeless man?

BENNI
Why does this German sausage keep 
moving her stuff into my church hall?

FRAN
I am Russian, I am expanding, I need
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more room for clothes, mannequins and 
fabrics.

BENNI
But this is my space. That's why I 
keep moving your furniture back.

PASTOR
How are you able to expand Fran?

FRAN
Well with the tunnel.

ALL
The tunnel?

MARCY
The tunnel of love? Yes, a great song 
that I cover quite well on a live set.

FRAN
No, someone built a tunnel between the 
rectory basement and the church 
basement.

PASTOR
Who in the world built a tunnel?

CAROL ANN
Pastor, I did!

ALL
WHAT?

CAROL ANN
I've been trying to tell you all day 
that I finished the tunnel. Remember 
Pastor, you asked me to dig a tunnel!

fx; dream harpsicord

CAROL ANN
...after all that, I finished waxing 
the statues of the saints, I sanded 
down the wooden steps, re-painted 
Elijah's office with the music note 
wallpaper and then cooked twenty 
pounds of hot dogs for the picnic. Is 
there anything else you need from me 
Pastor?
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PASTOR
(joking)

I can't think of anything else besides 
building a tunnel from the rectory 
basement to the church hall basement.

CAROL ANN
That sounds complicated! But I guess I 
could use my degree in architecture to 
good use...

PASTOR
Oh I'm just joki- holy shit, there's 
an Ariel Silk slam poetry retreat?????

fx; swipe

PASTOR
Oh. I'm sorry Carol Ann, I was joking.

CAROL ANN
Well I built the tunnel...took me a 
month of an extra forty hours per 
week. I had a cave-in but used a pick-
ax that Patrick gave me to save me. 
And then I finished the tunnel.

ELIJAH
Well I hope you don't think you're 
getting time off missy.

GLADYS
Brag much about having a man give you 
a pick ax Carol Ann?

PASTOR
Well Fran, I'm sorry to say but this 
is Benni's space, you'll have to stay 
in the basement of the rectory.

FRAN
(dry)

I'm upset. But I can handle it.

ELIJAH
But what about the ghosts?

MYSTIC MAMA
We still need to find the ghost who 
took the power.
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PASTOR
Well after all this excitement, I just 
checked my phone and the Illuminating 
Company called to tell me they turned 
off the power.

ALL
Ooooh.

MARCY
That makes sense. For a second I felt 
like I was back recording with The 
Psychedelic Furs.

LIV
Mmhmmm. Okay.

CAROL ANN
But what do we do about the power?

FRAN
I could host one of my rooster fights 
in the rectory basement.

JONATHAN
A COCK FIGHT?

fx; everyone laughs

FRAN
I am serious.

LIV
Wait, so Fran and Benni were the 
shadowy figures moving furniture...but 
what about Denise's phone?

fx; everyone is like IDK about that one chief

GLADYS
Denise's phone? Did she leave it in 
the handicapped bathroom with the 
broken railing? Is it an Iphone 8 with 
64GB of memory in a silver case? With 
her Huntington credit card on the back 
pocket of the phone case? The checking 
account ending in 2592?

PASTOR
Yes, that's what Denise said exactly!
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GLADYS
I haven't seen it.


